

MINUTES OF THE PROCEEDINGS OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 11TH JUNE AT 10:30 AM
In the Chair:
Councillor S Blaney
Members Present:
Councillors O Black, W Graham, H A Harding, G Hartin, C McCambridge, A P McConaghy, R D McDonnell, R A McIlroy, O McMullan, C Newcombe. 
Also Present:
Mr R G Lewis, Clerk and Chief Executive




Mr T Stuart, Head of Technical Services




Mrs L McAreavey, Member Services/Clerical Officer
07/14:01
APOLOGIES AND CHAIRMAN’S BUSINESS
Apologies were received on behalf of Councillors M Black, D McAllister, M McKeegan and C McShane.
Chairman’s Business
Somme Visit
Councillor McConaghy stated that due to personal circumstances he would be unable to attend the Somme Visit on Thursday 28th June – Monday 2nd July 2007.  He informed members that he wished to give another Councillor the opportunity to attend in his place.  He stated that Friday 15th June was the final date for submission.

After discussion, it was agreed to ring around Councillors to try to find a replacement for Cllr McConaghy to attend the Somme visit on 28th June 2007.
07/14:02
MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH MAY 2007 AND SPECIAL COUNCIL MEETING OF 10TH JANUARY 2007
The minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th May 2007 and Special Council Meeting of 10th January 2007, having been circulated, were taken as read.
After discussion, 

Councillor McConaghy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,
“That the Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14th May 2007 and Special Council Meeting of 10th January 2007 be adopted”.
07/14:03
MATTERS ARISING FROM THE MINUTES OF THE COUNCIL MEETING HELD ON 14TH AUGUST 2006

Bushmills War Memorial

In reply to Councillor McConaghy, the HTS stated that Whittaker and Watt had been asked to investigate work that was required for the Bushmills War Memorial and provide costings to Council.  He informed members that he hoped to have this information for his next report.

Shelter at Giant’s Causeway Railway

Councillor McConaghy enquired about the proposed replacement shelter and asked what the shelter was originally for.

In reply the HTS stated that he was not sure of the original reason for the shelter but that it had fallen into disrepair and the costs associated with a replacement would be brought back in his next report.  He informed members that planning permission would be a requirement and stated that he was not sure if this would be achievable due to being in the vicinity of a  a world heritage site.

Letter to the Water Service regarding proposed works at Harbour Road, Ballintoy
Councillor McConaghy stated that he had asked that while a letter was being sent to the Water Service regarding proposed works at Harbour Road, Ballintoy, the lack of progress on the Tonduff scheme at Causeway Road be mentioned.  He informed members however that this had not been mentioned in the minutes.
After discussion, it was agreed that a letter would be sent to the Water Service regarding lack of progress on the Tonduff scheme at Causeway Road.

07/14:04 
NORTHERN IRELAND HOUSING EXECUTIVE, DISTRICT HOUSING PLAN 2007 – 2008


Councillor Blaney welcomed representatives from the Northern Ireland Housing Executive and invited them to make their presentation to Council.

Mr Stuart Cuddy, Deputy Chief Executive, thanked members for the opportunity to deliver their 2007-2008 District Housing Plan which had been circulated.  He introduced his team of Mr Frank O’Connor, Area Manager and Ms Tricia Norris, District Manager.  He stated that there were a number of strategic factors in the plan which Mr O’Connor would discuss later.

Mr Cuddy stated that a number of issues would affect the work of the Housing Executive in the immediate future.  He informed members that it was a period of change for Northern Ireland in terms of Government and Public Services but informed members that there was an air of optimism within the Housing Executive in working with the new minister Ms Ritchie to ensure that housing  was a priority for the future.  He stated that due to RPA it had been planned to transfer some housing powers to local authorities by 2009 but he informed members that the assembly may now make a different decision.  


Mr Cuddy informed members that the Spending Review would also have an impact on housing provision with a target of 3% over the next three years and 5% administration costs.  He referred to the Shared Future Scheme in Enniskillen and stated that the Housing Executive would be looking into developing further schemes in the future perhaps in Ballycastle.

He informed members that affordability issues were a problem right across Northern Ireland with price inflation of 46% in one year and that linked with this was a growing need for social housing provision.  He stated that in April 2007 the responsibility for ensuring the provision of social housing had been transferred to the Housing Executive and that there was a target of 1,500 units in the next year.  He informed members that this target was below needs but was all that would be funded.  Mr Cuddy stated that they would like to achieve a target of 2,500 units of social housing but that this would be dependant upon government funding.


Mr Cuddy stated that the vision of the Housing Executive for the future would be for everyone to have access to decent affordable housing.  He thanked members for their work on housing issues and Councillor McShane for her work on the housing council.  He introduced Mr O’Connor.


Mr O’Connor stated that the District Housing Plan was an extensive document and that he would discuss the key messages involved.  

He informed members that there was £1.8 million to invest in Ballycastle which was less than the previous two years in which there had been £4.12 million. He stated that housing stock in Ballycastle was currently 840 properties and informed members that this reflected the dynamics of the market as 1,200 homes had been sold in the last number of years.  He stated that most estates were now majority owner occupied. 


Mr O’Connor also informed members that instances of private landlordism were on the increase with the rise in buy to let investments and stated that from April 2007 Council had a role to play in the smooth operation of the private rental market with new legislation in place.


Mr O’Connor stated that in the last five years the private sector had built 852 properties and informed members that this was good quality housing.  He informed members that there was difficulty in building due to the land required.  He stated that the Northern Draft Area Plan had proved to be a slow process and that there was little clarification on the PPS14 and other policies.  He informed members that PPS12 which referred to social housing was under review and stated that the Housing Executive hoped to introduce a clause whereby 20% of all new developments must be social housing.

Councillor Newcombe stated that he hoped that housing would be given priority in funding terms and informed members that housing had a knock on effect on other sectors such as health and education.  He enquired if the Housing Executive would be able to get involved in the development of the site which had been turned down for the Tesco’s store.


In reply Mr Cuddy stated that he agreed with Councillor Newcombe that Housing did contribute to a whole range of other issues and informed members that stability in heath and education was dependant upon stable decent housing.

Mr O’Connor stated that with reference to the Tesco’s site members could view on page 59 of the report that a marker had been set for this area to indicate their support of housing association development.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Cuddy stated that a procurement document had been produced which stated that there were too many small housing associations trying to purchase and develop sites and that it had been proposed that three – six procurement groups be created.


Councillor McConaghy stated that there was no such thing in Moyle as affordable housing.  He informed members that where he lived, in the smallest electoral area of Moyle, there were 78 second homes which were vacant for most of the year.  He informed members that holiday homes were being passed by the Planning Service also but in an inconsistent way to favour developers rather than local farmers wishing to develop land.  He gave members a local example of this inconsistency. 


In reply, Mr Cuddy referred members to page 50 of the report and stated that affordability in the Moyle area was 0% but informed members that this was the same in many areas of Northern Ireland.  He stated however that as previously mentioned with the re-drafting of PPS12 it was hoped that 20% of all new development would be social housing.  He also informed members that equity schemes would allow first time buyers to purchase property by allowing a percentage ownership with a long term view to an increased investment in the property.  


Councillor McConaghy stated that these developments would be too late as he believed that the whole of North Antrim was being destroyed.  He stated that developers were buying property at such a rate that there would soon be no permanent residents in towns and that these would become decimated. 


Councillor O Black stated that see was in agreement with Councillor McConaghy.  She informed members that figures for semi-detached houses in the glens area had doubled and that local people were always in competition with developers.

She stated that the minister for housing Ms Ritchie had been invited to the area to appeal to her about this issue and funding required to help.  She stated that they would be happy to have the representatives of the Housing Executive present also.

Mr Cuddy stated that they had met with the minister the previous week and that affordable housing had been a key issue discussed but stated that they would be very happy to be involved.


Councillor O Black stated that although co-ownership levels had risen they were still not in line with house prices.  She informed members that the levels were reviewed every six months but that a lot could happen in the housing market in six months.


In reply, Mr Cuddy stated that the Department of Social Development were responsible for this issue and informed members that he thought there perhaps should not be a limit set for co-ownership.


Councillor Graham entered the meeting at this point.


In reply to Councillor McIlroy, Mr Cuddy stated that the responsibility to build houses was transferred from the Housing Executive in 1996 to the Housing Associations.  He stated that he agreed with Council that need in the area was not being met but informed members that the budget was not available to build the 2,500 houses per year which were required.  He pointed out that the budget for this year was for 1,500 units.  He informed members that there had been a backlog of houses which had not been provided since the year 2000 but that the Housing Executive were now responsible for ensuring that the Housing Associations delivered the target number of houses  and ensured members that this would be the case.


In reply to Councillor Harding, Ms Norris stated that floating providers were support groups such as the Mental Health team in Ballycastle and Triangle Housing in Ballymoney.  She informed members that these organisations provided support and help for people for example who were not able to manage their housing budget and bills.  She explained that support workers would help these individuals until they felt confident enough to manage on their own.

Councillor McMullan stated that there seemed to be a lot in the report which was out of the hands of the Executive.  He informed members that there was bureaucracy and red tape hampering any attempt to provide adequate housing.  He stated that as quoted on page 53 of the report the private rented sector did not offer the same level of security of tenure as social housing.  He informed members that many tenants were forced to move out of private rented accommodation almost straight away because the landlord was able to obtain more money elsewhere.  He stated that his message to tenants would be not to move out, that they have rights.  He informed members also that there was no emergency housing in Moyle to deal with this kind of situation.

Councillor McMullan stated that he would like to congratulate the Ballycastle office in their work with the Friends Group on the community garden project.


In reply Ms Norris stated that she wished to thank the Friends group and the people of Cushendall for their support during the project and informed members that she hoped that more of these projects could happen in other areas.


Councillor McMullan suggested that representatives of the housing associations be invited to Council to discuss the matter of housing provision.
After discussion, it was agreed that Council would like to have Dr J McPeake of NIHE and representatives of the Housing Associations invited to talk to members at a Council meeting.

Councillor O Black enquired about grant aid from the Housing Executive and declared and interest as her husband was on the list to carry out building work for the Housing Executive.  She stated that there was a lengthy wait for grant money to come through and that the builders involved could not afford to wait for money but that families could not afford to pay for work before they received the grant.  She informed members that many people were not applying for grants due to the waiting time.

In reply, Mr O’Connor referred members to page 70 of the report and stated that the target for payment of grants was within six weeks of the request for inspection and informed members that 99% had been achieved.  He informed members that if the grant was for a significant amount of work payments could be staged.  
Mr O’Connor informed members that if there were individual cases where grants payments were delayed they could inform him in order that he might investigate the matter.

Councillor McMullan suggested that architectural fees should not be deducted from grant money, he stated that this should be protected.

In reply to Councillor Graham, Mr O’Connor stated that the maximum grant payable was £25,000.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr O’Connor stated that with regard to office amalgamation, he had suggested a three fold option with Ballycastle, Ballymoney and Coleraine but was informed that the preferred option was Ballycastle and Coleraine.  However Mr O’Connor informed members that the new Assembly may decide to review the number of Councils and also proposed changes in the Housing Executive.  He stated that there could be no progress until then.
Councillor McIlroy enquired about the possibility of the introduction of parking schemes in Woodvale and Huey Crescent Bushmills and also Mosside Gardens.

Ms Norris stated that work had been carried out behind Huey Crescent, Bushmills as part of a scheme but that there were no plans for Huey Crescent or Mosside Gardens.  She stated that a scheme for Mosside Gardens could be looked at for the future.
In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Mr Cuddy stated that there was an ongoing survey regarding empty homes at present to see if it would be possible to bring these back into use.  He informed members that there was a figure of 39,000 empty homes in Northern Ireland.  He stated that 13,000 of these could never be brought back into use as it would not be cost effective but that databases were running comparisons on the remaining stock to see if any of these matched an area of social need.  He informed members that this research would take another month to complete and then a review would be carried out.
In reply to Councillor Blaney, Ms Norris stated that if there were housing executive properties which were being sub-let or used as letter drops information should be supplied to the office after which this would be investigated.  She informed members that proof would be required.
Councillor O Black stated that there were also boyfriends and girlfriends with separate houses but living together.

Ms Norris stated that this was more difficult to prove but that the fraud department would investigate this and take houses back where possible as there were cases of genuine homelessness to be addressed.

Councillor McIlroy left the meeting at this point.

In reply to Councillor Newcombe, Ms Norris stated that she would look into the area described in Mayo Drive which was gathering waste.

Councillor Blaney thanked representatives of the Northern Ireland Housing Executive for their attendance.
07/14:05
REPORT FOR CORPORATE SERVICES DEPARTMENT
The Report for Corporate Services Department having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the Absence of the Assistant Chief Executive and Head of Corporate Services (ACE) the Clerk delivered this item.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Westfield Health

The Clerk stated that at the last Council meeting Councillors approved membership of Westfield Health Care for Councillors and Employees.

He informed members that Lorraine Milne from Westfield Health Care would be in the Council Offices to provide further details to Councillors and Employees regarding the benefits available on Wednesday 13th June 2007 at the following venues and times; The Giants Causeway Visitors Centre at 12 noon, Sheskburn House, Mayors Parlour
at  2.00pm, The Yard, Market Street at 3.30 pm.

The Clerk stated that Councillors could attend any of the presentations

Flexible Working Request

The Clerk stated that a request had been received by the Clerical Officer within Development Services for flexible working arrangements in accordance with DTI Employment Regulations.

He stated that this application met the criteria and had no adverse effect on operational requirements within the department.

After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,

Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That the Flexible Working Request from the Clerical Officer within Development Services be approved.”

Application for Financial Assistance with Study

The Clerk referred to an application made by the Arts Development Officer under the Further Education Study Policy and stated that this application satisfied the criteria and was therefore recommended for approval.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,

“That the application under the Further Education Study Policy be approved.”

Councillor McIlroy returned to the meeting.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Land at Armoy Rugby Club

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from Armoy Rugby Football Club stating that they would wish in principle to purchase the 19 acres and 150 sq yards that they were currently leasing from Moyle District Council.

Councillor McIlroy stated that this was a lot of ground and enquired if Council wanted to sell this amount.

Councillor McCambridge agreed and stated that she did not mind selling land for the pitch but informed members that the surrounding land may be able to be used for housing purposes.

Councillor Hartin stated that a few months ago a request to buy the football pitch at Ballycastle had been refused.

The Clerk stated that the site in question had been leased to the club for a duration of 25 years and that as such Council had no control over the land at present.  He stated that in the terms of the lease the rugby club had to make the facilities available for other sporting and community uses and that if Council decided to sell this land the same clause could be built into the sale.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the Clerk stated that there were 18 years of the lease left to run.

The HTS stated that he did not think that this land would be approved for housing purposes due to the position and poor visibility splays.

Councillor McMullan agreed and stated that this land was on a protected route but stated that he was interested to see that provision would be made for all sporting activities.

Councillor McCambridge suggested that the amount of land being sold be reduced and that Council retain an amount.

The HTS stated in reply that Council would then be liable for maintenance of the retained land which was currently leased by the club.

After discussion, 


Councillor McIlroy proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McCambridge,

“That Council should not sell 19 acres of land but that the amount of land required could be investigated and brought back to Council.”

On a vote being taken on the proposal there were seven votes in favour of and no votes against the proposal which was carried.

After further discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would investigate how much land was required by the club and bring this information back to Council to allow negotiations to proceed.

Wayleave, Park Manor, Ballycastle

The Clerk stated that correspondence had been received from Rockfield Developments Ltd requesting written consent from Council for a Wayleave to facilitate storm drainage discharge for the development at Park Manor, Quay Road, Ballycastle.  

After discussion, it was agreed to permit a wayleave 5m in width for the development at Park Manor for Rockfield Developments Ltd.

Mural at Dundarave, Bushmills

In reply to Councillor McIlroy, it was agreed that information would be brought back to Council on the progress of the mural at the community centre, Dundarave, Bushmills.
After discussion,


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,



“That the report for the Corporate Services Department be adopted.”
07/14:06
TECHNICAL SERVICES REPORT
The Technical Services Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.

Legg Green Environmental Improvements Cushendall
The HTS stated that all works on site were now essentially complete with the exception of the new disabled play area.  He informed members that the equipment relating to which was currently on order with delivery expected around mid July for installation.

Councillor McMullan stated that he had been informed that the Rural Network had awarded the Friends Group funding of £25,000 towards the scheme at the beach and congratulated the HTS and all others involved for their work on this scheme.

Request to provide Ball Catch Nets

The HTS stated that serious difficulties had been experienced in obtaining an engineering firm willing to manufacture and install a ball catch net system for Mosside Football pitch, as a patented design for a catch net in relation to soccer did not exist.

He informed members that we had, however, been able to secure a firm willing to quote namely M & M Engineering, Staffordstown, Toome for the manufacture and installation of same and their quote of £24-£30,000 was made available verbally immediately before Council’s meeting of 14th May 2007.  The HTS stated that as this figure appeared to be excessive and following Council’s approval further quotes were sought from Carson Engineering and Smith Steel.  He informed members that it was anticipated that these quotes would be available for presentation at Council’s meeting of 11th June 2007 and that today Caron Engineering forwarded a quote of £16,600.

The HTS stated that under Council’s purchasing policy this item should be put out to public tender.

After discussion, it was agreed that the manufacture and installation of ball catch nets for Mosside Football Pitch would be put out to public tender.
In reply to Councillor McMullan, the HTS stated that if Council were to consider the sale of the pitch it would be unnecessary for them to carry out any of these works.  He stated that the ball catch system required at present was a health and safety issue and would therefore proceed to tender.

Request from Mosside Football Club for Fencing and Dug Outs

The HTS stated that following a request from Mosside Football Club for the provision of fencing and dug outs at Mosside Playing Fields which would allow the club subject to other qualifying conditions to progress into the Intermediate League, costs had now been established for the supply and installation of a 150 mm ‘D’ fence together with two 8 man steel/perspex dug outs at a total of £9,580.54 a breakdown of which was highlighted in the report.
The HTS stated that if Council wished to proceed with this installation additional quotes would be obtained in compliance with Council’s purchasing policy but suggested that the provision of fencing and dug outs for Mosside Football Pitch could be agreed on condition of successful entry into the football league
After discussion,


Councillor McIlroy proposed accordingly,


Seconded by Councillor Graham and resolved,

“That provision of fencing and dug outs for Mosside Football Pitch would be agreed on condition of successful entry into the football league.”

Proposed Play Area, Cushendun

The HTS stated that as Council were aware, a planning application had been submitted in respect of the proposed play area for Cushendun Village to be located adjacent to the Beach Car park at Glenmona.

He stated that before advertising, the supply and installation of the new play area, a meeting had been held with representatives of Cushendun and District Development Association to ensure the end product met local expectation.

He informed members that the requests forthcoming from the Group following this meeting were; the senior activity offered on site should be of a similar nature currently on site at Dundarave in the form of Proludic equipment.  The Group would wish Council to consider the provision of a wet pour safety surface in lieu of the standard bark.  The HTS stated that this however could give rise to higher maintenance costs if the area was subjected to vandalism and would initially attract a higher installation cost.  He stated that the Group would also like Council to consider the provision of arial runway.  However the HTS informed members that with the heightened insurance risk associated with this type of play equipment, it would be recommended Council refuse this aspect of their request.

The HTS stated that the overall budget for this scheme was £100K and entirely funded by Council and that following decision by Council as to the nature of this play area, it was intended to secure the supply and the installation via public tender.

In reply to Councillor Harding, the HTS informed members of the design of an arial runway.

Councillor O Black stated that there was an arial runway in the People’s Park in Ballymena.

The HTS stated that he would consider this equipment to be a hazard to the child using the runway and also to any child crossing the path of it, although he informed members that it was standard equipment and had complied to European standards.
In reply to Councillor McCambridge the HTS stated that wet pour had a higher unit cost which would minimise the amount of equipment available, he also pointed out that a specialist contract would be required to repair any vandalism.
Councillor McMullan stated that items had been rejected from the Cushendall site due to safety concerns and informed members that the officer’s advice should be taken on this matter.

Councillor O Black stated that as a parent in the park on a regular basis she could recommend that the arial runway was perfectly safe and that she felt it was more safe than climbing frames.
Councillor Harding stated that she understood Councillor Black’s comments but stated that some children would be unsupervised and that if an accident occurred Council would have gone against the officer’s recommendations.

After further discussion,


Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McDonnell,


“That Council not install the arial runway”

On a vote being taken there were four votes in favour and none against the proposal which was carried.

In reply to Councillor Graham, the HTS stated that Cushendun had been 100% funded due to there being no history of vandalism in the area.

After further discussion,

Councillor McDonnell proposed,


Seconded by Councillor McConaghy and resolved,


“That the standard bark surface be used.”

Proposed Groundwork NI Project, Hamill Terrace, Bushmills
A letter had been received from Madeline Kelly, Project Development Officer, Groundwork NI requesting match funding from Council in respect of proposed Environmental Improvements, previously approved by Council, on lands at Hamill Terrace, Bushmills.

He informed members that to date the project had secured £40,000 funding from DSD in respect of; alterations to services, ie. underground electrics and provision of bus lay-by with associated path works.

The HTS stated that Ms Kelly, requested Council provide £40-£60k funding to undertake an upgrade of the existing boundary wall, the provision of a new path network and undertake an element of soft landscaping over Council land at Hamill Terrace.  

He stated that it should be noted that Council had not made any allocation within the 2007/2008 budgets in respect of this scheme.

He informed members that they also requested, in order to maximize the spend by saving VAT, Moyle District Council consider administering the funding for the planned project.  He stated however this element of this request had been previously investigated and found to be beyond the gift of Council.

After discussion, it was agreed that there would be investigation of other sources of potential funding in liaison with the Development Department ie CRISP scheme and that this information would be brought back to Council.

Proposed upgrade of Council Lands at Community Walk, Mosside, Groundwork NI

The HTS stated that following Council’s earlier approval in principle to allow Mosside Community Development Association to investigate a possible community enhancement of Council land at Community Walk, Mosside, plans had now been submitted for consideration prior to a formal planning application being submitted.  He informed members that these plans were on display within the Council Chamber.
The HTS stated that aspects of the proposal which may present concern to Council following a cursory inspection would be; the proposed horse shoe throwing area, he stated that Management arrangement and insurance liabilities in respect of this activity would have to be investigated.  The proposed youth shelter, the HTS stated that from past experience within the District this may give rise to possible antisocial behavioural problems.  The proposed maypole, he stated that not only could this be an insurance risk in respect of improper operation of same, but the current proposal sites the maypole on an elevated platform which in itself would heighten insurance risks as well as presenting a potential breech of Health & Safety Regulations.

After discussion, it was agreed that a meeting would be arranged with Groundwork NI to discuss the proposed upgrade of Council lands at Community Walk, Mosside in more detail in respect of any concerns Council may have as well as discussing proposed finishes together with any future maintenance requirements.

Request for angling access, Campbeltown pier, Ballycastle Harbour

The HTS stated that a letter had been received from Glengormley & District Sea Angling Club requesting angling access off the Coffer dams at the Campbeltown Pier for 1-2 weekend evenings per month from May to October. 

They state, if Council are agreeable, this operation would be based on the following criteria (subject to Council Amendment).  The events would be official GADSAC meetings and there covered by IFSA insurance.  Four-ten anglers being present at any one event with only IFSA registered anglers being permitted to attend.  Each event would be strictly controlled by GADSAC and all anglers would be expected to observe club rules regarding litter and behaviour.  A strict catch and release system would be in place.  Finally, the pier would be vacated by 23:00 on the night of any event.

The HTS stated that the main areas of concern in regard to this request would be means of safe access to the Coffer dams as requested, which was not currently in place, possible obstruction to safe navigation within the approaches to the harbour, the creation of a precedent and potential conflict with new bylaws.

After discussion, it was agreed that the request for angling access to Campbeltown Pier, Ballycastle Harbour would not be permitted.
In reply to Councillor Harding, the HTS stated that there was a sign in place requesting that people not walk on the stones at the harbour and that this covered the Council for insurance purposes.

Councillor Newcombe left the meeting at this point.
In reply to Councillor McIlroy, the HTS stated that rubbish was collected from the Marina on a daily basis and additionally as and when required.  He stated that enhanced cleaning was also carried out throughout the day when extra staff were present.
Councillor McIlroy stated that unwanted fish were being thrown into the marina after fishing trips.

In reply, the HTS stated that direct action would be taken against this kind of action when the new by-laws were in place.

In reply to member’s queries, the HTS stated that the location of the trading concession at the harbour, Ballycastle was a Council decision.
After discussion, it was agreed that the HTS would discuss the relocation of the trading concession in the harbour area, Ballycastle.

Ulsterscots Agency Funday, Bushmills
The HTS stated that following Council’s decision in principle to allow the Ulsterscots Agency Funday to take place at Dundarave Playing Fields, Bushmills a follow-up meeting with the promotional agency took place with Damian McAfee and himself being present.

He stated that at this meeting, it was made known that it was intended to position 3 no marquees on the sand carpet pitch secured using metal spikes, 16 per marquee.  In addition to which it was proposed to hold a strong man competition which would include tossing the caber, all of which would be serviced throughout the day by means of a telescopic handler.


The HTS stated that as this operation would have resulted in substantial damage to the sand carpet pitch, the promotional agency were asked for details of their proposed reinstatement following this event and that this should be forwarded to Council for consideration at their meeting of 14th May 2007.  He informed members that to date no such information had been forwarded, however it was understood that arrangements had now been made to hold this event at an alternative venue within Bushmills.


Councillor McConaghy stated that he accepted that the wrong information had been passed to him regarding this event.  He informed members that any allegations which had been made were unfounded and he wished to withdraw any comments made about Council staff regarding this matter.


Purchase of Bushmills Library


The HTS stated that correspondence had been received from the Education and Library Board’s Solicitors requesting Council forward their offer of purchase by return.  He informed members however that there remained the issue of the required planning application in respect of Change of Use yet to be completed and approved, before Council could achieve their desired objective in respect of this purchase.
After discussion, 
Councillor McConaghy proposed,

Councillor McDonnell and resolved,

“That Council would complete the purchase of the Bushmills Library and make a planning application in respect of change of use.”
After discussion,

Councillor McConaghy proposed,



Seconded by Councillor McCambridge and resolved,


“That the Technical Services Report be adopted”.
07/14:07
TOURISM AND LEISURE SERVICE’S REPORT
The Tourism and Leisure Service’s Report, having been circulated, was taken as read.
In the absence of the head of Tourism and Leisure Services, the Clerk took this item.
After discussion, 


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Harding and resolved,


“That the meeting continue in committee.”

Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge
The Clerk outlined correspondence received from the Rural Development Council regarding funding for the Millennium Riverside Park Footbridge and stated that members would be kept up to date with any developments.
The meeting continued out of committee.

Exhibition at the Ferry Terminal

Councillor O Black stated that a members of the public had enquired about the possibility of more prominent signage to direct people to the Ferry Terminal.  She stated that the current exhibition there was not advertised on the building outside the terminal either.
Councillor Newcombe stated that there had been a sign for the terminal but it had not been well placed.
Councillor Blaney stated that this signage had been removed.

Councillor O Black suggested that a sign be erected at the seafront to direct visitors to the Ferry Terminal.
In reply, the HTS stated that there was sufficient signage to direct visitors to the Calmac Office.

After discussion, 


Councillor O Black proposed,


Seconded by Councillor Newcombe and resolved,


“That the Tourism and Leisure Services Report be adopted.”
07/14:08
CONFERENCES, COURSES
There were no nominations to attend the Delivering on the Reform Agenda, The Changing Public Sector in NI conference.
07/14:09
Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.

There were no Notices of Applications under the Licensing (NI) Order 1996 and Betting, Gaming, Lotteries and Amusements (NI) Order 1985.


07/14:10
SEALING OF DOCUMENTS
There were no documents for signing and sealing.

07/14:11
CORRESPONDENCE

Letter dated 24th May 2007 from the Planning Service regarding Council Consultation on Planning Applications – Management Board Referral Process
This letter was noted.
Letter dated 25th May 2007 from Ofcom in response to Council’s letter of 8th May regarding radio reception issues in the areas of Glendun and Glenariffe areas
The Clerk stated that he now had an Ofcom questionnaire which was available for members.
07/14:12
  ANY OTHER BUSINESS WHICH MAY OF NECESSITY ARISE
No items were raised for discussion.

The meeting concluded at 12:20pm
……………………………………………………..

CHAIRMAN

……………………………………………………..

CLERK & CHIEF EXECUTIVE
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